# Real Irish Republican Army

AT A GLANCE Overview Organization Strategy Major Attacks Interactions Maps

#### **HOW TO CITE**

Mapping Militants Project (MMP). "Real Irish Republican Army." Last modified July 2019. https://mappingmilitants.org/node/495

## **SUMMARY**

**Formed: 1997** 

**Disbanded:** 2012. The Real IRA announced a merger with three other dissident republican groups in 2012. The four groups merged to form the New IRA, which is still active as of 2019. On July 26, 2012, the Real IRA announced that its organization ceased to exist. <sup>1</sup>

**First Attack:** May 9, 1998: A dissident republican group carried out a bombing on the Royal Ulster Constabulary station in County Fermanagh, Northern Ireland. The militants were suspected members of the newly formed Real IRA. The blast resulted in no injuries (0 killed, 0 wounded).<sup>2</sup>

**Last Attack:** August 3, 2010: Real IRA militants forced a taxi driver to drive a 200-pound bomb to a police station in Derry, Northern Ireland. The bomb exploded, causing significant damage to the building and resulted in no casualties (0 killed, unknown wounded).<sup>3</sup>

# **OVERVIEW**

The Real Irish Republican Army (Real IRA, or rIRA) was a republican militant group that operated during and after the Troubles in Northern Ireland. It was formed in 1997 after militants opposing peace negotiations split from the Provisional Irish Republican Army (PIRA).<sup>4</sup> The rIRA followed an extremist republican ideology; the group justified its use of violence with the 1919 Irish Declaration of Independence, which claimed the island of Ireland was an independent, sovereign nation<sup>5</sup> The group had cells throughout Ireland and Northern Ireland, and it carried out attacks in Ireland, Northern Ireland, and England. The rIRA's ultimate goals were to disrupt peace negotiations in Northern Ireland, secure a British withdrawal from Northern Ireland, and reunite Northern Ireland with the Republic of Ireland.<sup>6</sup> The Real IRA mounted its largest attack in 1998, and it engaged in hundreds of smaller attacks in the years after, including bombings, shootings, and kidnappings. In 2012, the Real IRA merged with three other dissident republican groups to form the New IRA.<sup>7</sup>

## NARRATIVE SUMMARY

The Real Irish Republican Army (Real IRA, or rIRA) was formed in 1997 as a splinter group of the Provisional Irish Republican Army (PIRA).<sup>8</sup> The Provisional IRA was one of the most active republican

militant groups during the Troubles, an ethno-nationalist conflict in Northern Ireland during the late 20th century. During this period, republican Catholic militants fought with unionist Protestant militants over the constitutional status of Northern Ireland. Republican dissidents believed Northern Ireland should be united with the Republic of Ireland and considered the British government to be an illegal occupying force. In contrast, unionists sought for Northern Ireland to remain in the United Kingdom. The conflict left approximately 3,600 people dead over several decades. <sup>9</sup>

After decades of waging terrorist campaigns against unionist targets, PIRA sued for peace in the late 1990s. PIRA leadership officially announced a ceasefire and began negotiating with the British government in July 1997. Following the ceasefire, PIRA held a conference in County Donegal to discuss the direction of the organization. At the conference, PIRA Quartermaster General Michael McKevitt denounced the group's leadership and their decision to sue for peace. McKevitt resigned from his PIRA leadership role following the conference in October 1997. In November, McKevitt, his wife, and dozens of ex-PIRA members who wished to continue fighting formed a new organization called Óglaigh na hÉireann, later nicknamed by the media the 'Real IRA' (rIRA).

As the rIRA began recruiting members and acquiring weapons, the political group 32 County Sovereignty Movement (32CSM) emerged in December 1997. The group shared similar goals and ideology as the rIRA, and it defined itself as a 'political pressure group' devoted to removing British forces from Northern Ireland. One of the senior figures in the group was Bernadette Sands McKevitt, wife of Real IRA founder Michael McKevitt and sister of IRA 'martyr' Bobby Sands, who died on a prison hunger strike in 1981. Members of 32CSM claimed to have no association with the rIRA, though many media and government outlets designated the rIRA as the armed wing of the 32CSM. The exact connection between the two groups remains unclear. However, given the groups similar leadership, goals, and history, it is likely they had a close relationship.

On April 10, 1998, the political parties of Northern Ireland and Britain signed the Good Friday Agreement (GFA), which most historians mark as the end of the Troubles. The agreement created the Northern Irish Assembly, a governing body meant to make decisions previously made by the British government in London. This new government would allow power to be shared between unionists and nationalists. While Irish republican political party Sinn Fein and the PIRA acknowledged the agreement, rIRA members viewed the GFA as intolerable. In response, rIRA published a manifesto with its principles in May 1998. The group first rejected the PIRA's non-violent ceasefire agreement instituted 1997 and the GFA of 1998. Second, the rIRA objected to the partition of Ireland into Northern Ireland and the Republic of Ireland. Lastly, the group called for the removal of the British presence from Northern Ireland.

rIRA carried out several smaller bombings in the first half of 1998, none of which resulted in any casualties.<sup>17</sup> On August 15, 1998, the rIRA carried out the Omagh Bombing, which resulted in the greatest single loss of life in the Troubles. <sup>18</sup> rIRA militants set off a 500-pound car bomb in Omagh, Northern Ireland, killing 29 civilians. After taking ownership of the attack, the rIRA claimed that the civilian deaths were accidental and maintained that there was supposed to have been a warning sent to authorities to clear the streets.<sup>19</sup>

National backlash after the bombing was swift and immediate. Both Sinn Fein and the Provisional IRA issued condemnations of the attack. <sup>20</sup> Public outrage was so strong that Real IRA leader Michael McKevitt and his wife Bernadette Sands McKevitt were forced to move from their home in Dundalk Bay. <sup>21</sup> Three days after the attack, the rIRA announced that it had suspended all military operations. The group stated that it believed the continuation of its campaign in the face of the Omagh bombing was 'futile. <sup>22</sup>

The rIRA's ceasefire did not last long. Soon after the Omagh bombing, the group began recruiting members and setting up training camps. In October 1999, Garda – the police service of Ireland – raided a training camp in County Meath and arrested ten suspected rIRA members. Following the Omagh bombing, the rIRA no longer targeted civilian centers in Northern Ireland. Instead, it began to target symbols of British military and political power. In September 2000, the rIRA carried out a missile attack on the headquarters of British intelligence agency MI6 in London. No casualties were reported, although the building suffered significant structural damage. In March 2001, rIRA militants bombed the British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) headquarters in London, injuring one and inflicting damage on the buildings. Following the BBC bombing, the rIRA released its first public statement in years to mark the 85th anniversary of the Easter Uprising in Dublin. The statement lamented, "Partition has failed and those who attempt to uphold it will fail. As for republicans, we will continue to attack the problem at its root and make no apology for undertaking this necessary task." A month after the released statement, the United States designated the Real IRA as a foreign terrorist organization.

In August 2002, the rIRA killed its first victim since the Omagh bombing. A Protestant civilian worker died from an explosion targeting a British military base in Derry, Northern Ireland.<sup>29</sup> In the year following the attack, the rIRA experienced significant turmoil. In October 2002, dozens of rIRA militants in prison released a statement calling for the organization to disband. <sup>30</sup> In 2003, rIRA leader Michael McKevitt was tried and found guilty of 'directing terrorism and membership in an illegal organization'. He was sentenced to twenty years in prison. <sup>31</sup> McKevitt's arrest caused the organization to fall into disarray, as it lacked leadership and structure. Over the next several years, individual militants arranged several hoax bombings and killed a suspected ex-Sinn Fein informer, but did not engage in any major attacks.<sup>32</sup>

In September 2005, multiple republican militant groups (including PIRA) agreed to give up their weapons stockpiles and continue their non-violent approach towards peace in Northern Ireland. rIRA was one of only two republican groups that refused to take part in the disarmament, the other being the Continuity IRA.<sup>33</sup>

In November 2007, the rIRA announced it would start targeting the Police Service of Northern Ireland (PSNI). That month, it carried out two separate attacks against the PSNI, injuring several officers.<sup>34</sup> In 2008, rIRA leaders publicized that the group was about to launch a new campaign of attacks in Northern Ireland. Shortly after the announcement, the rIRA attacked and injured a PSNI officer in May 2008.<sup>35</sup> In 2009, rIRA gunmen attacked military barracks in County Antrim, killing two soldiers and wounding four others.<sup>36</sup> This was their largest attack since the Omagh Bombing in 1998.

In 2009, a splinter group called Oglaigh na hEireann (translated to "soldiers of Ireland") broke off from the Real IRA. The splinter allegedly occurred after disagreements arose between rIRA leadership and former rIRA leader Michael McKevitt. These disagreements arose because older rIRA leadership claimed newer rIRA members were "more interested in criminality as a opposed to fighting the crown forces". After its formation, Oglaigh na hEireann pledged allegiance to McKevitt. It is uncertain what exact role McKevitt played in the organization. Although McKevitt was in imprisoned at the time of the split, his former trusted aide allegedly had control of the faction. The split severely weakened the Real IRA.

From 2010 to 2012, the rIRA struggled to organize any major attacks. It carried out occasional punishment shootings, killing several ex-rIRA members and murdering prominent drug criminals that the rIRA claimed were endangering their communities. <sup>39</sup> Despite these attacks, the prominence of the organization diminished severely during this time. In 2011, the Independent Monitoring Commission (the international body established to monitor military activity in Northern Ireland) stated in its report that the rIRA had "gone out of business as a paramilitary group." While some individual members were still active, the rIRA lacked any real organizational structure and leadership.

In 2012, the rIRA announced its plan to merge with three other dissident republican groups to form the 'New IRA.' The other groups joining the merger were Republican Action Against Drugs (RAAD), an east Tyrone republican group, and a group of previously non-aligned republican dissidents from Belfast.<sup>41</sup> In a released statement, the group claimed that the Irish people had continually "been sold a phoney peace." The group also called for the removal of British military and political interference from the country.<sup>42</sup> Government officials estimated that the New IRA had between 250-300 members at the time of its inception. On July 26, 2012, the Real IRA announced that the organization ceased to exist.<sup>43</sup> All former rIRA members had either joined the New IRA or resigned from the organization.

### ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

#### A. LEADERSHIP

Michael McKevitt (1997 to 2003): Michael McKevitt was the Quartermaster General of the Provisional IRA (PIRA) until 1997. He served in the role for fourteen years, overseeing the group's arms stockpile, collection, and movement. He left the Provisional IRA to form the Real IRA (rIRA) in November 1997. McKevitt and other PIRA members left the group because they disagreed with PIRA's decision to support a ceasefire and endorse the Good Friday Agreement (GFA). Under McKevitt's leadership, the rIRA rejected the legitimacy of the GFA and continued to carry out terrorist attacks throughout Ireland and the United Kingdom. The most prominent attack occurred in Omagh in August 1998, in which a car bomb killed 29 civilians. In 2003, McKevitt was sentenced to twenty years in prison for his involvement with the Omagh bombing. While in prison, he lost control of the rIRA and his involvement in the organization dwindled. McKeviett has always claimed that he played no role in the Omagh bombing and insists that both Irish and British authorities are aware of this. He was released early from prison in 2016. NcKevitt was reported to be sick with terminal cancer.

Liam Campbell (1997 to unknown): Liam Campbell served as the rIRA's Director of Operations. <sup>49</sup> Before joining the rIRA, he was involved in dissident republican terrorist acts throughout Northern Ireland in the 1980s. Campbell served as a member of the rIRA leadership and the rIRA's Army Council at the time of the Omagh bombing. <sup>50</sup> In 2000, he was arrested in Co Meath, Ireland for his involvement with the organization and was jailed for five years. <sup>51</sup> In 2009, a disagreement between older and newer rIRA leadership over the direction of the organization drove Campbell to help establish Oglaigh na hEireann. Though led by Campbell, this splinter group pledged allegiance to Michael McKevitt. <sup>52</sup> Soon after, Campbell was imprisoned for four years from 2009 to 2013 for his alleged role in the Omagh bombing. <sup>53</sup> As of 2017, Campbell was fighting extradition charges to Lithuania. From 2006-2007, Campbell attempted to procure weapons for the rIRA through Lithuanian arms dealers. <sup>54</sup>

**Alan Ryan** (1997 to 2012): Alan Ryan lead the Dublin faction of the Real IRA until his death in 2012. Ryan was involved with the rIRA since its foundation. After the Omagh bombing, he helped lead a training camp for republican dissidents in County Meath. In 1999, he was arrested at age nineteen for his leadership role in the camp. He was sentenced to four years in prison, after which he returned to rIRA. In 2012, Ryan was murdered by Irish drug gangs over a lasting feud between the two organizations.

**Joe O'Connor** (unknown to 2000): Joe O'Connor was the rIRA commander in Belfast and was also involved with the 32-County Sovereignty Movement. During his time in the rIRA, he engaged in welfare work for rIRA prisoners. <sup>55</sup> He was shot and killed in Belfast in 2000 by suspected members of the Provisional IRA.

#### **B. NAME CHANGES**

- 1997: The Real IRA originally formed under the name Óglaigh na hÉireann.<sup>56</sup> The group quickly acquired the nickname 'The *Real* IRA' through the media. The Real IRA should not be confused with the current group Óglaigh na hÉireann, which formed as a splinter group from the rIRA in 2009.<sup>57</sup>
- Many media and government organizations define the 32-County Sovereignty Movement as the
  political wing of the rIRA and thus as synonymous with the organization.<sup>58</sup> Other sources believe
  the two groups have an association but operate independently.<sup>59</sup>

## C. SIZE ESTIMATE

- 1998: 100-200 members (Ulster University)<sup>60</sup>
- 2008: 100 members (U.S. State Department)<sup>61</sup>
- 2008: 80 members (MI5)<sup>62</sup>
- 2012: 50 paramilitary members, 50 external supporters and family members (Garda)<sup>63</sup>

#### D. RESOURCES

The Real IRA raised funds through a variety of methods. The group historically smuggled tobacco and diesel into Northern Ireland and England from other parts of Europe. In 2006, three rIRA members were arrested in Spain for attempting to smuggle cigarettes back to the United Kingdom.<sup>64</sup> The rIRA also received donations from people around the United Kingdom and abroad.<sup>65</sup> Irish-Americans sympathetic towards the republican movement were historically the primary donors for IRA splinter groups.<sup>66</sup> Garda estimated that just five years after it was founded, rIRA had raised 40 million pounds from smuggling and donors, more than enough to fund its activities.<sup>67</sup> More recently, rIRA resorted to other tactics to raise funds, such as robbing a number of banks throughout the United Kingdom.<sup>68</sup>

rIRA reportedly obtained much of its weapons stockpiles from weapons dumps previously used by the Provisional IRA (PIRA).<sup>69</sup> Following its decision to demilitarize in the late 1990s, the PIRA discarded hundreds of its weapons in dumps around Northern Ireland and Ireland. The rIRA stole rifles, machine guns, and pistols from these dumps.<sup>70</sup> The rIRA also engaged in arms deals with several international organizations. The Palestinian Liberation Organization (PLO) or militants from Libya funded many republican groups throughout the Troubles.<sup>71</sup> However, government policies following the Good Friday Agreement (GFA) forced rIRA militants to diversify their sources. In the early 2000, rIRA turned to the former Republic of Yugoslavia to procure weapons, where a black market arms trade had grown from the recent civil war.<sup>72</sup> The Real IRA often worked with the Albanian and Croatian mafia to procure weapons and ship across the Adriatic sea. For example, rIRA obtained a Russian-made rocket-propelled grenade launcher used to attack the MI6 headquarters in London from Croatia.<sup>73</sup> The rIRA also access to a substantial amount of Semtex, a material used in high explosives.<sup>74</sup>

After PIRA announced its ceasefire in 1997, many PIRA members left the organization to join the rIRA. The rIRA used a variety of other methods to attract additional recruits. After the 1998 Omagh bombing, the group set up training camps in Northern Ireland to train new members. When Garda raided a camp in 1999, it was shocked to see the number of teenagers that the militant group had attracted. The rIRA also used social media websites to encourage teenagers to join the republican struggle in Northern Ireland. Websites like Bebo had social groups with titles such as "Support the Dissidents" with hundreds of teenagers in them. Social media and other networking succeeded in recruiting young militants. For example, a 17-year-old boy was arrested in 2009 for the murder of an Irish Policeman, an act inspired by the rIRA.

#### E. GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION

**Disclaimer**: This is a partial list of where the militant organization has bases and where it operates. This does not include information on where the group conducts major attacks or has external influences.

After its foundation, rIRA's headquarters were reportedly located in Dundalk, County Louth, Ireland. rIRA leader Michael McKevitt and his wife, Bernadette Sands McKevitt, also lived near this town. <sup>79</sup> However, public outrage was so large after the 1998 Omagh bombing that the couple was forced to move away from their home and print-business in Dundalk. <sup>80</sup> It is unclear after 1998 if rIRA ever established another geographic headquarters. In 2009, it was reported that the majority of rIRA members were in areas such as Derry, South Armargh, and South Down. <sup>81</sup>

The rIRA eventually grew to set up cells across multiple locations in the United Kingdom, including Dublin, Belfast, and London.<sup>82</sup> The rIRA historically attacked military targets across London and Northern Ireland. Although rIRA engaged in tobacco and arms deals with groups in several other European countries, it did not establish any cells outside of the UK.

## **STRATEGY**

### A. IDEOLOGY & GOALS

The Real IRA was a republican dissident group that adhered closely to the Irish Republicanism associated with the original IRA. As a republican group, the rIRA's ultimate goal was to achieve the unity and independence of Ireland. The Real IRA was also associated with the Catholic population of Ireland and Northern Ireland. However, traditional Catholic doctrines did not heavily affect the rIRA's decision making. Catholic leaders have spoken out against the activities of the IRA groups, claiming that these organizations were "a perversion of everything the church stood for."84

The rIRA had several concrete objectives. rIRA members wanted to see Northern Ireland unite with the Republic of Ireland as one nation. They believed the British presence in Northern Ireland was and has always been illegitimate. <sup>85</sup>As a result, they did not believe in compromising with the unionist population, which advocated for a continued British presence in the North. <sup>86</sup> The rIRA also rejected the principle of a non-violent resolution to the conflict. <sup>87</sup> This resolution, detailed in the 1997 adoption of the Mitchell Principles, formed the basis of ceasefire negotiations for several IRA groups. The rIRA believed that groups who agreed to this ceasefire and other non-violent agreements had betrayed the republican cause.

The rIRA recognized that it did not have the operational capabilities or strength to secure an immediate British withdrawal. It adhered to a long-term strategy with the goal of creating a perceived threat of violence in Northern Ireland. rIRA militants ultimately wanted to prevent the impression of peace and stability in the country. Through continual terrorist threats and attacks, the rIRa hoped to spoil the peace agreement institutes by the Good Friday Agreement in 1998.<sup>88</sup>

## **B. POLITICAL ACTIVITY**

The Real IRA was heavily affiliated with the 32 County Sovereignty Movement (32CSM). 32CSM was founded in December 1997, one month after the rIRA's foundation. Following Sinn Fein's adoption of the Mitchell Principles in September 1997 — which ensured a non-violent approach to peace in the region — many republican leaders resigned from the organization and formed 32CSM. 32CSM's founder, Bernadette Sands McKevitt, was the wife of former rIRA leader Michael McKevitt. Sold 32CSM's split from Sinn Fein is often seen as parallel to the rIRA's split from the PIRA.

32CSM shared many of the same goals as rIRA. In its constitution, 32CSM stated that the group's primary objective was to restore Irish National Sovereignty. The constitution also called for the release of all Irish republican prisoners around the world, the end of Britain's illegal occupation of Northern Ireland,

and the use of "all legitimate means necessary to restore National Sovereignty as declared in the Declaration of Independence 1919." 32CSM was also a heavy critic of the 1998 Good Friday Agreement. They claimed that the agreement was a partitionist solution that would lead to a corrupt state. 923CSM ultimately valued independence over peace in Northern Ireland. Despite being labeled a political group, 32CSM's constitution explicitly stated it was not a political organization. The group did not participate in elections. Instead, it engaged in council meeting, community organizing, lobbying and protests. 93

32CSM was considered by many to be the political associate of the rIRA. Both the British and American governments believed that the two organizations were indistinguishable. The U.S. State Department designated 32CSM as a terrorist organization in 2001 for its affiliation with the rIRA. <sup>94</sup> At one point, rIRA leader Michael McKevitt confided to an FBI agent that all original 32CSM members were "were all military people... put there for that purpose to keep army politics in the hands of the military." <sup>95</sup> 32CSM strongly contested the claim that it was the political wing of the rIRA and dismissed suggestions that it affiliated itself with any terror groups. 32CSM strongly condemned the 1998 Omagh attack, stating that the killing of innocent civilians could never be justified.

Outside of its affiliation with the 32CSM, the rIRA did not involve itself in any type of formal politics. However, the group often publicized strong political beliefs. The rIRA stated that it strongly opposed gay marriage and abortion. It also criticized Sinn Fein for its relaxed and 'anti-Catholic' position on the subject. <sup>96</sup> The rIRA was previously involved in protests arranged by Reclaim the Streets (RTS), a historic anti-capitalist group based in London. <sup>97</sup>

### C. TARGETS AND TACTICS

The Real IRA used bombings, homemade explosives, gun attacks, kidnappings, armed robbery, and punishment shootings to achieve its goals. <sup>98</sup> After its founding, the rIRA sought to attack Northern Ireland's economic infrastructure as a means of protesting the peace agreement. The group set off car bombs in town centers and in front of court houses. <sup>99</sup> In August 1998, a rIRA car bomb killed 29 people in Omagh, Northern Ireland. Despite the significant casualty level, the rIRA had not intended to kill civilians; the bomb was meant to explode outside of the town courtyard, but botched communication on the intended location of the car lead to the crucial mistake. <sup>100</sup>

Following the incident, the rIRa moved away from bombing economic infrastructure and towns. Instead, the group focused on targeting British security forces and Northern Irish policemen. <sup>101</sup> The rIRA often attacked police stations, army barracks, and members of the military in Northern Ireland. The group used homemade mortars, explosives, and landmines to inflict damage on security forces. The rIRA's efforts were largely ineffectual, only injuring or killing a handful of policemen and military members over the last two decades. The rIRA's efforts were often been spoiled by Garda, MI6, or FBI informants. <sup>102</sup>

Aside from targeting police forces, the rIRA threatened other communities and groups in Northern Ireland. The rIRA often threatened Protestant communities in Belfast and other towns. <sup>103</sup> The rIRA fashioned itself as a protector against crime, and it regularly engaged in hunt and kill missions aimed at local criminals and drug dealers. <sup>104</sup> In Dublin, rIRA militants fought drug dealers for years. The Dublin-rIRA leader Alan Ryan was gunned down by a crime boss in 2012 for his interference in the drug business. <sup>105</sup> Despite fighting against the criminal world, the rIRA participated in criminal activites itself. rIRA members were known to rob banks and smuggle cigarettes into Northern Ireland. <sup>106</sup>

The rIRA also targeted and killed PIRA, ex-rIRA, and Sinn Fein members over ideological and organizational disagreements. 107

#### **MAJOR ATTACKS**

**Disclaimer**: These are some selected major attacks in the militant organization's history. It is not a comprehensive listing but captures some of the most famous attacks or turning points during the campaign.

**May 9, 1998**: A dissident republican group carried out a bombing on the Royal Ulster Constabulary station in County Fermanagh, Northern Ireland. The militants were suspected members of the newly formed Real IRA. The blast resulted in no injuries (0 killed, 0 wounded). <sup>108</sup>

**August 15, 1998**: The rIRA set off a car bomb in the town of Omagh, Northern Ireland. The bomb killed 29 civilians and wounded hundreds of others. After the bombing, national and international backlash overwhelmed rIRA, prompting the group to announce a ceasefire three days after the bombing. The casualty level was apparently the result of botched planning and poor communication. The Omagh bombing was the greatest single loss of life during the Troubles killed, 200+ injured). Lil2

**September 20, 2000**: rIRA militants fired missiles at the MI6 headquarters in London. The attack caused significant structural damage to the intelligence agency but resulted in no casualties (0 killed, 0 wounded).<sup>113</sup>

**February 21, 2001**: rIRA militants set off an explosive device at a military base in west London. A 14-year old cadet was injured from the attack (0 killed, 1 wounded). 114

**March 4, 2001**: The rIRA set off a bomb outside the British Broadcasting Channel (BBC) in London. The militants warned officials of the bomb to ensure no civilians were harmed (0 killed, 0 wounded). 115

**August 1, 2002**: The rIRA set off an explosive device at an army base outside of Derry, Northern Ireland. David Caldwell, a civilian construction worker, was killed by the explosion (1 killed, 0 wounded).<sup>116</sup>

**April 4, 2006**: The rIRA shot and killed Denis Donaldson, a former Sinn Fein member, at his home. Donaldson had just been expelled from Sinn Fein after it was revealed he had been a British intelligence informant for nearly two decades (1 killed, 0 wounded).<sup>117</sup>

**November 2017**: After announcing a campaign targeting policemen in Northern Ireland, rIRA militants shot and injured two policemen in November of 2007 (0 killed, 2 wounded). 118

**March 7, 2009**: rIRA militants attacked military barracks in County Antrim. The militants murdered two soldiers and wounded four others. This attack was the largest the group had carried out since the Omagh bombing (2 killed, 4 wounded). 119

**February 24, 2010**: The rIRA carried out a punishment shooting against one of its own members in Derry. The organization claimed that the member had been involved in drug dealing. The community of Derry reacted harshly against the rIRA, hosting a rally after the shooting and condemning the group (1 killed, 0 injured).<sup>120</sup>

## **INTERACTIONS**

### A. DESIGNATED/LISTED

• U.S. State Department: May 16, 2001<sup>121</sup>

• The United Kingdom: In the 2000 Terrorist Act, the United Kingdom designated any dissident group operating under the name 'IRA' as a terrorist organization.<sup>122</sup>

### **B. COMMUNITY RELATIONS**

The Real IRA lacked support among civilians in Northern Ireland. The 1998 Omagh bombing tarnished the rIRA's reputation among Irish Catholics, a population from which the group was trying to elicit support. Nearly half of the 29 victims killed were Catholic. <sup>123</sup> Public outrage from republicans and unionists alike immediately followed the attack. The outrage was so significant that rIRA leader Michael McKevitt and his wife were forced to leave their home and close their business. <sup>124</sup>

After the bombing, the rIRA began to target police and military institutions instead of civilian centers. <sup>125</sup> However, rIRA never gained any substantial sympathy or support from citizens in Northern Ireland. In 2002, support for the Good Friday Agreement reached its lowest levels since the document's adoption. In response, the BBC ran a poll to understand the shifting political views of people in Northern Ireland. In those surveys, only 3.3 percent of the nationalist community claimed that 32CSM – the political associate of the rIRA – best represented their views. In 2006, that number dropped 1 percent. <sup>126</sup> Civilians generally regard the rIRA as an irrelevant, extremist group.

In 2009, the Northern Irish Police Service found evidence that the rIRA was gaining pockets of support among Irish teenagers. The rIRA had begun to recruit young teenagers through social media websites by forming republican dissident chat groups. Social websites like Bebo were found to have group chats with titles such "Support the Dissidents" with hundreds of active teenagers members.<sup>127</sup>

## C. RELATIONSHIPS WITH OTHER GROUPS

The Real IRA had a complicated relationship with the Provisional IRA (PIRA). The PIRA was one of the most active republican militant groups during the Troubles. In 1997, the PIRA signed on to the Mitchell Principles, agreeing to only use non-violent methods to reach a compromise in Northern Ireland. However, many within the PIRA disagreed with this decision and chose to resign from the organization. Some of these ex-members went on to help found the rIRA; in fact, some sources suggest almost all of the founding members of the rIRA were previously affiliated with the PIRA. Pietish security forces also believe the rIRA received covert backing and support from members of the PIRA who had not severed their links with the organization.

After the 1998 Omagh bombing, the PIRA became increasingly critical and hostile towards the rIRA. <sup>131</sup> In 2000, the PIRA carried out a punishment shooting against a suspected the rIRA member in Belfast. <sup>132</sup> The two groups continued to engage in minor tit-for-tat shootings and attacks in the years following. In 2005, the PIRA announced it had formally ended its armed campaign and began the process of demilitarizing. Since then, conflict between the PIRA and the rIRA has decreased.

Since its founding, the rIRA had a close relationship with the Continuity IRA (CIRA). The CIRA formed as a splinter group from the PIRA in 1986 with the similar goal of fighting to unite Ireland. When the PIRA agreed to the Mitchell Principles in 1997, the CIRA and the rIRA became the only two major republican militant groups still active in Northern Ireland. The CIRA and the rIRA are believed to have collaborated in several attacks. CIRA militants were also allegedly involved in the 1998 Omagh bombing. In 2012, the rIRA announced its plan to merge with three other dissident republican groups into the New IRA. The CIRA, however, chose not to join this merger, signaling that the rIRA and the CIRA contain separate leadership and follow different strategies.

In the early 2000s, the rIRA engaged in arms deals with several mafia groups from the former Republic of Yugoslavia. (See the Resources section for more information.) The rIRA also had a close relationship with the 32 County Sovereignty Movement. (See the Political Activity section for more information.)

## D. STATE SPONSORS AND EXTERNAL INFLUENCES

The Real IRA was not supported or funded by any foreign government. Garda (the police service of the Republic of Ireland), the Northern Irish Police Service, MI5, and the FBI have all engaged in efforts to infiltrate the rIRA and arrest its members.

## **MAPS**

Ireland

<sup>1</sup> "Abstracts on Organizations." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/othelem/organ/rorgan.htm

<sup>2</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron

<sup>3</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron

<sup>4</sup> Fletcher, Holly. (2008). IRA Splinter Groups. Council on Foreign Relations, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/irasplinter-groups-uk-separatists

<sup>5</sup>Boyne, Sean. (1998) The Real IRA: after Omagh, what now? Janes Intelligence Review,

 $https://web.archive.org/web/20071025035213/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jir/jir980824\_1\_n.shtml$ 

<sup>6</sup>Boyne, Sean. (1998) The Real IRA: after Omagh, what now? Janes Intelligence Review

https://web.archive.org/web/20071025035213/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jir/jir9808 24 1 n.shtml

<sup>7</sup> Spackman, Conor.(2019). Saoradh's Ashe Mellon and Melaugh 'in New IRA leadership'. BBC News, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-northern-ireland-48519106

<sup>8</sup> Boyne, Sean. (1998) The Real IRA: after Omagh, what now? Janes Intelligence Review, https://web.archive.org/web/20071025035213/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jir/jir9808 24 1 n.shtml

<sup>9</sup> Cowell, Alan. (2018). 50 Years Later, Troubles Still Cast 'Huge Shadow' Over Northern Ireland. New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/04/world/europe/northern-ireland-troubles.html

<sup>10</sup> Fletcher, Holly. (2008). IRA Splinter Groups. Council on Foreign Relations, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/ira-splinter-groups-uk-separatists

<sup>11</sup> Mooney, John; O'Toole, Michael (2004). *Black Operations: The Secret War Against the Real IRA*. Maverick House

12 "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron

<sup>13</sup>Boyne, Sean. (1998) The Real IRA: after Omagh, what now? Janes Intelligence Review,

https://web.archive.org/web/20071025035213/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jir/jir9808 24 1 n.shtml

<sup>14</sup> "Real IRA." Global Security, https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/para/nira.htm

<sup>15</sup> "What was the Good Friday Agreement?" (2018). BBC News, https://www.bbc.co.uk/newsround/14118775

<sup>16</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron

<sup>17</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron

<sup>18</sup> "Omagh bomb: Bell tolls to mark 20th anniversary." (2018). BBC News, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-northern-ireland-45144511

<sup>19</sup> Fletcher, Holly. (2008). IRA Splinter Groups. Council on Foreign Relations, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/ira-splinter-groups-uk-separatists

<sup>20</sup> Fletcher, Holly. (2008). IRA Splinter Groups. Council on Foreign Relations,

https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/ira-splinter-groups-uk-separatists

- <sup>21</sup> Hoge, Warren. (1998). After 29 Die in Bombing, Old Haven Of I.R.A. Turns Its Back on Bloodshed. The New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/1998/09/14/world/after-29-die-in-bombing-old-haven-of-ira-turns-its-back-on-bloodshed.html
- <sup>22</sup> "Real IRA announce ceasefire." (1998). BBC News,

http://news.bbc.co.uk/onthisday/hi/dates/stories/september/8/newsid\_2503000/2503633.stm

<sup>23</sup>McDonald, Henry. (1999). "Terrorists recruit teenage soldiers." The Guardian,

https://www.theguardian.com/uk/1999/oct/24/northernireland.theobserver

- <sup>24</sup>"Real IRA arms purchasing in Croatia indicates a change of tactics." (2000). Janes Intelligence Review, https://web.archive.org/web/20060624035820/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jtsm/jtsm 000823 1 n.shtml
- <sup>25</sup> Sengupta, Kim. (2000). "Missile launcher in MI6 attack was new to UK."
- https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/this-britain/missile-launcher-in-mi6-attack-was-new-to-uk-698787.html <sup>26</sup> "Car bomb in West London injures seven." (2001). BBC News,

http://news.bbc.co.uk/onthisday/hi/dates/stories/august/3/newsid\_2527000/2527065.stm

- <sup>27</sup> Brady, Tom. (2000). War will continue, vows Real IRA. The Independent, https://www.independent.ie/irishnews/war-will-continue-vows-real-ira-26089984.html
- <sup>28</sup> Lacey, Marc. (2001). State Department Adds the Real I.R.A. to List of Terror Groups. The New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/2001/05/17/world/state-department-adds-the-real-ira-to-list-of-terror-groups.html
- <sup>29</sup> Moriarty, Gerry. (2002). 'Real IRA' admits murdering civilian worker in explosion. The Irish Times, https://www.irishtimes.com/news/real-ira-admits-murdering-civilian-worker-in-explosion-
- 1.1092759? mode = sample & auth-failed = 1 & pw-origin = https % 3A % 2F% 2Fwww.irishtimes.com % 2Fnews % 2Freal-ira-admits-murdering-civilian-worker-in-explosion-1.1092759
- <sup>30</sup>"Real IRA announces its disbandment." (2002). RTE, https://www.rte.ie/news/2002/1020/31093-realira/
- <sup>31</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>32</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>33</sup> "Country Reports on Terrorism 2017 Foreign Terrorist Organizations: Real IRA" (2018). United States Department of State, https://www.refworld.org/docid/5bcf1f2d13.html
- <sup>34</sup>"Policeman shot in Derry gun attack." (2007). The Irish Times, https://www.irishtimes.com/news/policeman-shot-in-derry-gun-attack-1.814543
- "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>35</sup> "Who are the Real IRA?" (2009). BBC News, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk\_news/northern\_ireland/7931694.stm <sup>36</sup> "FACTBOX: The Real IRA." (2009). Reuters, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-irish-army-group-facts/factbox-the-real-ira-idUSTRE5271XD20090308
- <sup>37</sup> Brady, Tom. (2010). Oglaigh na hEireann is now the main threat. Belfast Telegraph, https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/northern-ireland/oglaigh-na-heireann-is-now-the-main-threat-28573986.html
- <sup>38</sup> Lally, Conor. (2016). Real IRA leader Michael McKevitt released from prison. The Irish Times, <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/crime-and-law/real-ira-leader-michael-mckevitt-released-from-prison-1.2589977">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/crime-and-law/real-ira-leader-michael-mckevitt-released-from-prison-1.2589977</a> Brady, Tom. (2010). Oglaigh na hEireann is now the main threat. Belfast Telegraph,

https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/northern-ireland/oglaigh-na-heireann-is-now-the-main-threat-28573986.html

- <sup>39</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>40</sup> O'Brien, Carl. (2015). International Monitoring Commission found IRA 'out of business'. The Irish Times, https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/international-monitoring-commission-found-ira-out-of-business-1.2328636?mode=sample&auth-failed=1&pw-origin=https%3A%2F%2F
- <sup>41</sup> Brady, Tom. (2012). Threat level remains severe after merger of terror groups. The Independent https://www.independent.ie/opinion/analysis/tom-brady-threat-level-remains-severe-after-merger-of-terror-groups-26897797.html
- <sup>42</sup> "New IRA: full statement by the dissident 'Army Council" (2012). The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2012/jul/26/ira-northern-ireland-dissident-republican-groups1

<sup>43</sup> "Abstracts on Organizations." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University.

https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/othelem/organ/rorgan.htm

- <sup>44</sup> Harding, Thomas. (2003). Real IRA leader is finally brought to justice after three decades of terror. The Telegraph, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/1438230/Real-IRA-leader-is-finally-brought-to-justice-after-three-decades-of-terror.html
- <sup>45</sup> Sullivan, Colleen. "Real Irish Republican Army." Encyclopedia Britannica, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Real-Irish-Republican-Army
- <sup>46</sup> "Omagh bombing: Key events before and after the attack." (2018). The Irish Times,

https://www.irishtimes.com/news/ireland/irish-news/omagh-bombing-key-events-before-and-after-the-attack-1.3593660

- <sup>47</sup> Lally, Conor. (2016). Real IRA leader Michael McKevitt released from prison. The Irish Times,
   https://www.irishtimes.com/news/crime-and-law/real-ira-leader-michael-mckevitt-released-from-prison-1.2589977
   <sup>48</sup> O Faolain, Aodhan. (2019). Real IRA man behind Omagh bomb atrocity dying of cancer. The Independent,
   https://www.independent.ie/irish-news/courts/real-ira-man-behind-omagh-bomb-atrocity-dying-of-cancer-
- <sup>49</sup> White, Robert. (2017). Out of the Ashes: An Oral History of the Provisional Irish Republican Movement
- <sup>50</sup>Edwards, Ruth Dudly. (2009). Aftermath: The Omagh Bombing and the Families' Pursuit of Justice,
- <sup>51</sup> "Real IRA man jailed for five years." (2001). BBC News,

37903575.html

http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk news/northern ireland/1615833.stm

- <sup>52</sup> Brady, Tom. (2010). "Oglaigh na hEireann is now the main threat." Belfast Telegraph, https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/northern-ireland/oglaigh-na-heireann-is-now-the-main-threat-28573986.html
- <sup>53</sup> "Liam Campbell: Lithuania extradition will not go ahead rules judge." (2013). BBC News, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-northern-ireland-21043433
- <sup>54</sup> O'Driscoll, Sean. (2017). Extradition case Dublin judge received 'inappropriate' contact about suspect Liam Campbell. Belfast Telegraph, https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/republic-of-ireland/extradition-case-dublin-judge-received-inappropriate-contact-about-suspect-liam-campbell-35487189.html
- <sup>55</sup> Breen, Suzanne. (2000). Leading `Real IRA' member is shot dead in Ballymurphy. The Irish Times, https://www.irishtimes.com/news/leading-real-ira-member-is-shot-dead-in-ballymurphy-1.1109180?mode=sample&auth-failed=1&pw-

origin=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.irishtimes.com%2Fnews%2Fleading-real-ira-member-is-shot-dead-in-ballymurphy-1.1109180

- <sup>57</sup> Brady, Tom. (2010). "Oglaigh na hEireann is now the main threat." Belfast Telegraph, https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/northern-ireland/oglaigh-na-heireann-is-now-the-main-threat-28573986.html
- <sup>58</sup> Whiting, Sophie. (2015). Spoiling the peace? The threat of dissident republicans to peace in Northern Ireland.
- <sup>59</sup> Brown, Derek. (2001). Will the Real IRA please stand up. The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2001/mar/05/northernireland.derekbrown
- 60 "Abstracts on Organizations." CAIN Web Service Ulster University.

https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/othelem/organ/rorgan.htm

<sup>61</sup> Fletcher, Holly. (2008). IRA Splinter Groups. Council on Foreign Relations,

https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/ira-splinter-groups-uk-separatists

- <sup>62</sup> Zalman, Amy. (2019). A Guide to the Real Irish Republican Army. ThoughtCo, https://www.thoughtco.com/aguide-to-the-real-irish-republican-army-3209109
- <sup>63</sup> Brady, Tom. (2012). Threat level remains severe after merger of terror groups. The Independent https://www.independent.ie/opinion/analysis/tom-brady-threat-level-remains-severe-after-merger-of-terror-groups-26897797.html
- <sup>64</sup> Real IRA." Global Security, https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/para/nira.htm
- <sup>65</sup> McDonald, Henry. (2002). "Real IRA makes millions from smuggling deals. The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2002/jan/06/northernireland
- <sup>66</sup>Real IRA arms purchasing in Croatia indicates a change of tactics." (2000). Janes Intelligence Review, https://web.archive.org/web/20060624035820/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jtsm/jtsm 000823\_1\_n.shtml

```
67 McDonald, Henry. (2002). "Real IRA makes millions from smuggling deals. The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2002/jan/06/northernireland 68 Whelan, Brian. (2012). I Survived an Assassination Hit on a Real IRA Leader. VICE News, https://www.vice.com/da/article/vdnakj/i-survived-an-assassination-hit-on-a-real-ira-leader 69 Boyne, Sean. (1998) The Real IRA: after Omagh, what now? Janes Intelligence Review, https://web.archive.org/web/20071025035213/http://www.janes.com/security/international_security/news/jir/jir9808
```

<sup>70</sup>"Abstracts on Organizations." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University.

https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/othelem/organ/rorgan.htm

24\_1\_n.shtml

<sup>71</sup>"Real IRA arms purchasing in Croatia indicates a change of tactics." (2000). Janes Intelligence Review, https://web.archive.org/web/20060624035820/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jtsm/jtsm 000823 1 n.shtml

<sup>72</sup>"Real IRA arms purchasing in Croatia indicates a change of tactics." (2000). Janes Intelligence Review, https://web.archive.org/web/20060624035820/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jtsm/jtsm 000823 1 n.shtml

<sup>73</sup> McDonald, Henry. (2002). "Real IRA makes millions from smuggling deals. The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2002/jan/06/northernireland

74 "Abstracts on Organizations." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University.

https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/othelem/organ/rorgan.htm

<sup>75</sup> Real IRA." Global Security, https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/para/nira.htm

<sup>76</sup> McDonald, Henry. (1999). "Terrorists recruit teenage soldiers." The Guardian,

https://www.theguardian.com/uk/1999/oct/24/northernireland.theobserver

Corrigan, Conn. (2009). Real IRA, other dissidents use social nets to recruit teenagers. Irish Central,
 https://www.irishcentral.com/news/real-ira-other-dissidents-use-social-nets-to-recruit-teenagers-237639461
 "Arrests In Murder Of Northern Ireland Cop." (2009). CBS News, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/arrests-in-murder-of-northern-ireland-cop/

<sup>79</sup> "Links with terror group rejected." (1998). BBC News,

http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/events/northern\_ireland/latest\_news/152512.stm

<sup>80</sup> Hoge, Warren. (1998). After 29 Die in Bombing, Old Haven Of I.R.A. Turns Its Back on Bloodshed. The New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/1998/09/14/world/after-29-die-in-bombing-old-haven-of-ira-turns-its-back-on-bloodshed.html

81 Sturcke, James. (2009). Explainer: Real IRA and Continuity IRA. The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2009/mar/10/real-ira-continuity

<sup>82</sup> Campbell, Denis. (2000). Real IRA sets up wing in London. The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2000/feb/13/northernireland.deniscampbell

83 Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron

<sup>84</sup> Gibson, David. (2015). Cardinal Timothy Dolan: Islamic State is Muslim like Irish Republican Army was Catholic. National Catholic Reporter, https://www.ncronline.org/news/parish/cardinal-timothy-dolan-islamic-state-muslim-irish-republican-army-was-catholic

<sup>85</sup> Lally, Conor. (2016). Real IRA leader Michael McKevitt released from prison. The Irish Times,
 https://www.irishtimes.com/news/crime-and-law/real-ira-leader-michael-mckevitt-released-from-prison-1.2589977
 <sup>86</sup>Boyne, Sean. (1998) The Real IRA: after Omagh, what now? Janes Intelligence Review,
 https://web.archive.org/web/20071025035213/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jir/jir9808
 24 1 n.shtml

Whiting, Sophie. (2015). Spoiling the peace? The threat of dissident republicans to peace in Northern Ireland. https://web.b.ebscohost.com/ehost/ebookviewer/ebook?sid=38d74253-b488-4342-80fe-30e6dcc4617e@sessionmgr102&vid=0&format=EB

88 Whiting, Sophie. (2015). Spoiling the peace? The threat of dissident republicans to peace in Northern Ireland.

89 "Abstracts on Organizations." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University.

https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/othelem/organ/rorgan.htm

90 "Perilous crisis facing 32-county group is of its own making" (1998). The Irish Times,

https://www.irishtimes.com/news/perilous-crisis-facing-32-county-group-is-of-its-own-making-1.185436 <sup>91</sup> "In Defense of the Nation: 32 CSM Constitution" (2011).

https://web.archive.org/web/20110317214839/http://www.32csm.info/const.html

```
92 Whiting, Sophie. (2015). Spoiling the peace? The threat of dissident republicans to peace in Northern Ireland.
```

<sup>93</sup> "In Defense of the Nation: 32 CSM Constitution" (2011).

https://web.archive.org/web/20110317214839/http://www.32csm.info/const.html

- <sup>94</sup> "Designation of the "Real IRA" as a Foreign Terrorist Organization" (2001). United States Department of State, https://2001-2009.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2001/2912.htm
- <sup>95</sup> Whiting, Sophie. (2015). Spoiling the peace? The threat of dissident republicans to peace in Northern Ireland.
- <sup>96</sup> McDonald, Henry. (2003). IRA bomber attacks Sinn Fein on abortion. The Guardian,

https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2003/dec/28/northernireland.northernireland

<sup>97</sup> Nelson, Arthur. (2001). Has Ireland's Dirty War come to London. RedPepper,

https://web.archive.org/web/20040302023100/http://www.redpepper.org.uk/natarch/xLondon-dirtywar.html

<sup>98</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service – Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron

<sup>99</sup>Boyne, Sean. (1998) The Real IRA: after Omagh, what now? Janes Intelligence Review,

 $https://web.archive.org/web/20071025035213/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jir/jir980824\_1\_n.shtml$ 

<sup>100</sup> Lally, Conor. (2016). Real IRA leader Michael McKevitt released from prison. The Irish Times,

https://www.irishtimes.com/news/crime-and-law/real-ira-leader-michael-mckevitt-released-from-prison-1.2589977

101"Real IRA arms purchasing in Croatia indicates a change of tactics." (2000). Janes Intelligence Review,

 $https://web.archive.org/web/20060624035820/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jtsm/jtsm. 000823\_1\_n.shtml$ 

<sup>102</sup> O'Dowd, Niall. (2019). FBI, MI5 paid \$10 million to US informer who infiltrated, destroyed Real IRA. Irish Central, https://www.irishcentral.com/news/irishvoice/david-rupert-new-book-us-informer-destroyed-real-ira McDonald, Henry. (2002). Secret infiltrator of the Real IRA. The Guardian,

https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2002/mar/24/northernireland2

<sup>103</sup> Real IRA." Global Security, https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/para/nira.htm

- <sup>104</sup> Zalman, Amy. (2019). A Guide to the Real Irish Republican Army. ThoughtCo, https://www.thoughtco.com/aguide-to-the-real-irish-republican-army-3209109
- <sup>105</sup> Whelan, Brian. (2012). I Survived an Assassination Hit on a Real IRA Leader. VICE News,

https://www.vice.com/da/article/vdnakj/i-survived-an-assassination-hit-on-a-real-ira-leader

<sup>106</sup> Whelan, Brian. (2012). I Survived an Assassination Hit on a Real IRA Leader. VICE News,

https://www.vice.com/da/article/vdnakj/i-survived-an-assassination-hit-on-a-real-ira-leader

- <sup>107</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>108</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>109</sup> Fletcher, Holly. (2008). IRA Splinter Groups. Council on Foreign Relations,

https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/ira-splinter-groups-uk-separatists

- <sup>110</sup> Rayner, Gordon. (2010). Real IRA commander caught in MI5 arms dealing sting. The Telegraph, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/northernireland/7864018/Real-IRA-commander-caught-in-MI5-arms-dealing-sting.html
- 111 "Omagh bomb: Bell tolls to mark 20th anniversary." (2018). BBC News, https://www.bbc.com/news/uknorthern-ireland-45144511
- 112 "Omagh coroner rules on unborn twins." (2000). BBC News,

http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/northern\_ireland/946469.stm

- <sup>113</sup> Cracknell, David. (2000). Found: Real IRA's rocket launcher that scored a hit on MI6. The Telegraph, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/1373268/Found-Real-IRAs-rocket-launcher-that-scored-a-hit-on-MI6.html
- <sup>114</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>115</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>116</sup> McKinney, Seamus. (2016). Family of Real IRA murder victim David Caldwell shocked at revelations. The Irish News, https://www.irishnews.com/news/2016/09/19/news/real-ira-murder-victim-s-family-shocked-at-revelations-699856/
- <sup>117</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron

- <sup>118</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- 119 "Real IRA was behind army attack ." (2009). BBC News,

http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk\_news/northern\_ireland/7930995.stm

- <sup>120</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>121</sup> "Foreign Terrorist Organizations." United States Department of State. https://www.state.gov/foreign-terrorist-organizations/
- 122" PROSCRIBED TERRORIST ORGANISATIONS." United Kingdom Home Office,

 $https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/795457/Proscription\_website.pdf$ 

- <sup>123</sup>"Real IRA arms purchasing in Croatia indicates a change of tactics." (2000). Janes Intelligence Review, https://web.archive.org/web/20060624035820/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jtsm/jtsm 000823 1 n.shtml
- <sup>124</sup> Hoge, Warren. (1998). After 29 Die in Bombing, Old Haven Of I.R.A. Turns Its Back on Bloodshed. The New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/1998/09/14/world/after-29-die-in-bombing-old-haven-of-ira-turns-its-back-on-bloodshed.html
- <sup>125</sup>"Real IRA arms purchasing in Croatia indicates a change of tactics." (2000). Janes Intelligence Review, https://web.archive.org/web/20060624035820/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jtsm/jtsm 000823 1 n.shtml
- <sup>126</sup> Whiting, Sophie. (2015). Spoiling the peace? The threat of dissident republicans to peace in Northern Ireland.
- <sup>127</sup> Corrigan, Conn. (2009). Real IRA, other dissidents use social nets to recruit teenagers. Irish Central, https://www.irishcentral.com/news/real-ira-other-dissidents-use-social-nets-to-recruit-teenagers-237639461
- <sup>128</sup> Zalman, Amy. (2019). A Guide to the Real Irish Republican Army. ThoughtCo, https://www.thoughtco.com/aguide-to-the-real-irish-republican-army-3209109
- <sup>129</sup> https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/para/nira.htm Real IRA." Global Security, https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/para/nira.htm
- <sup>130</sup>Boyne, Sean. (1998) The Real IRA: after Omagh, what now? Janes Intelligence Review,

https://web.archive.org/web/20071025035213/http://www.janes.com/security/international\_security/news/jir/jir9808 24 1 n.shtml

<sup>131</sup> Fletcher, Holly. (2008). IRA Splinter Groups. Council on Foreign Relations,

https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/ira-splinter-groups-uk-separatists

- <sup>132</sup> "Dissident Republican Groupings, and a Chronology of Dissident Republican Activity, 1994-2011." CAIN Web Service Ulster University. https://cain.ulster.ac.uk/issues/violence/chrondissidents.htm#chron
- <sup>133</sup> Lowe, Josh. (2016). CONTINUITY IRA: FOUR THINGS YOU NEED TO KNOW ABOUT GROUP CLAIMING RESPONSIBILITY FOR DUBLIN WEIGH-IN MURDER. Newsweek,

https://www.newsweek.com/dublin-shooting-continuity-ira-424166

- <sup>134</sup> "Who are the Real IRA?" (2009). BBC News, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk\_news/northern\_ireland/7931694.stm <sup>135</sup> Elliot, Francis. (2002). Real IRA admits to Omagh bomb and disbands. The Telegraph,
- https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/1410723/Real-IRA-admits-to-Omagh-bomb-and-disbands.html
- <sup>136</sup> Whiting, Sophie. (2015). Spoiling the peace? The threat of dissident republicans to peace in Northern Ireland.